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The Louisiana Archaeological Survey and Antiquities Commission met on Tuesday, June 12, 2018, at 1:30 p.m. in the 4th floor conference room, 1051 N. 3rd Street, Baton Rouge, Louisiana.  

Members Present:
Dr. Chip McGimsey


Dr. George Riser

Mr. Ray Berthelot

Ms. Kim Walden 


Ms. Kathe Hambrick


Dr. Ed Britton


Dr. Mark Rees
Members Absent:

Dr. Chaunda Mitchell

Dr. Heather McKillop
Others Present:


Ms. Emily Dale

Dr. Rachel Watson
Ms. Megan Kenny
Dr. Valerie Feathers

Mr. Ryan Seidemann
Dr. Jack Irion

Dr. Doug Jones
Welcome & Introductions

The Vice-Chair, Dr. George Riser, called the meeting to order at 1:30 PM.  

All persons at the meeting introduced themselves.  
MOTION:  A motion was made by Mr. Ray Berthelot and seconded by Ms. Kathe Hambrick, to accept the minutes of the March 13, 2018, Antiquities Commission Meeting.  The motion carried unanimously.

Old Business

Dr. McGimsey provided a brief update on events since the March 13 Commission meeting.  At that meeting, two requests for permits were reviewed and provisionally approved, pending concurrence by the full Commission.  Since then, however, both permit applicants have postponed their projects and will not be needing permits.  Thus, permits were not issued by the Division, and action by the Commission on those permits is not required.  It is anticipated that both applicants will be applying for permit during the next year.  
New Business


Budget and Division Update

Dr. McGimsey noted that the Legislature is still meeting and that if the Division had a budget, he would provide an update on it.  He did note that in the budget the Governor had signed, the Office of Cultural Development had a standstill budget from last year.  He did not anticipate that the Office’s budget would change significantly during the current special Legislative session.  Dr. McGimsey noted that Archaeology in particular has two revenue sources that will provide some additional support for our programs.  One is a slight increase in the Historic Preservation Funds (HPF) that the Office receives from the National Park Service.  Louisiana should be receiving approximately $40,000 additional monies this year.  Second, the Division did get authority to increase our expenditures from self-generated revenues.  This includes the GIS fee and curation fund.  The GIS fee generates about $60,000 per year for the Division.  The curation fund has significant cash in it at this time due to the receipt of back payment of dues from the Vicksburg Corps of Engineers several years ago.  He noted that Ashley Fedoroff, the Division’s collection manager, is currently overseeing the installation of compactible shelving the curation records room, and next fiscal year we hope to install compactible shelving in the other main room.  These two efforts will utilize most of the available monies within the curation fund. 

Dr. McGimsey noted that the Division had been curating collections for the Vicksburg and New Orleans Divisions of the Corps.  However, Vicksburg had recently come and removed their collections; this is part of a larger, nationwide effort by the Corps to centralize their archaeological collections.  

Dr. McGimsey noted that in the fall, Dr. Val Feathers, the Division’s Outreach Coordinator, will be organizing a series of symposia along with Archaeology Month events.  There will be an exhibit at the State Museum on the Mardi Gras shipwreck hopefully opening in August. 

Poverty Point Station Archaeology Program Permit Request

Dr. McGimsey noted that he not provided a draft of the permit to Commission members ahead of the meeting.  This permit is the annual permit provided to Dr. Greenlee, the Poverty Point Station Archaeologist, to enable her to conduct limited investigations at Poverty Point during the FY 2018/2019 year.  He noted that this year, Dr. Greenlee supervised a field school at the site, with a student who is familiar to many members of the Commission, Mr. Mike Tarpley.  That field school excavated three units on the north bank of Harlan Bayou where remote sensing had suggested some sub-surface anomalies were present.
MOTION:  A motion was made by Mr. Ray Berthelot and seconded by Ms. Kim Walden, to award a permit to Dr. Diana Greenlee for investigations at Poverty Point World Heritage Site during the 2018/2019 state fiscal year.  The motion carried unanimously.


Review of Louisiana Cemetery Laws
Dr. Ryan Seidemann utilized a Powerpoint presentation to briefly summarize the significant changes in Louisiana cemetery laws over the last 10-15 years.  He noted the primary laws are the federal Native American Graves Protection and Repatriation Act, and the state’s Unmarked Human Burial Sites Preservation Act.  What the Attorney General’s office has been attempting to do over the last few years to identify and address the gaps in and between these two laws.  He noted that there are also numerous Attorney General’s opinions as well as White Papers addressing aspects of the various laws that are publically available.  
In general, Louisiana’s cemetery laws are situated under:

Title 8 – the general laws covering cemeteries.  This includes the Unmarked Burials Act, but he noted that Louisiana’s general cemetery laws provide significant protection while the Unmarked Act addresses how to handle issues with specific cemeteries;


Title 13 – covers coroners and their responsibilities;

Title 14 – deals with cemetery desecration but is challenging since it requires determination of intent, and prosecution is the responsibility of the local district attorney;


Title 17 – addresses anatomical donations and the treatment of human remains;

Title 25 – this is where the Historic Cemetery Act resides as well as legislation on trafficking of human remains;


Title 37 – addresses cremations and the responsibilities of funeral directors.

The Louisiana Cemetery Board:


1) oversees operating cemeteries, both profit and non-profit cemeteries;


2) serves primarily as a consumer advocate;


3) operates the Louisiana Register of Cemeteries;


4) does not address cemetery preservation.

He noted that a cemetery owner may not destroy or remove an existing tomb, but they can make necessary repairs or address specific health hazards.  The family who owns/occupies that tomb may demolish it at its discretion.
Mr. Seidemann noted that for abandoned or lost cemeteries there are substantial protections for these type of cemeteries, perhaps more so than from traditional, marked cemeteries under Louisiana law.  He noted that if there is a body in the ground or tomb, it is considered a cemetery under the law, regardless of whether it has been formally designated or not.

He provided a brief overview of the federal Native American Graves Protection and Repatriation Act.  The Louisiana Unmarked Burial Sites act is largely a response to this act to address similar issues at the state level.  In particular, the state law applies to all property, including private property.  He noted that several other state Supreme Courts have addressed the issue of the State applying restrictions to private land where cemeteries are concerned.
He also mentioned R.S. 8:663 which addresses what to do with isolated human remains found in municipal and unlicensed cemeteries.  Basically it gives the Attorney General’s office the right to collect these remains.

He noted the Human Remains Trafficking and Control and Act of 2016.  This addresses some gaps in existing law for how to prosecute people who obtain, display, and sell human remains.

He mentioned the cemetery dedication provisions of state law, and some issues involved in this process.  In addition, once the burials have been removed from a cemetery, it is also necessary to go to court to get a court order removing the cemetery dedication.

Act 713 of 2018 established a Statewide Cemetery Response Taskforce for dealing with cemeteries impacted by declared emergencies.
Dr. McGimsey commented that a Task Force on Slave Cemeteries was established by the Legislature during the 2018 session to review legislation dealing with such cemeteries, suggest revisions to current law, and develop means to education and inform the public about them.  Ms. Hambrick asked who had made the recommendations as to who would serve on the Commission?  Mr. Seidemann noted that he and Ms. Kristin Sanders worked with the legislative sponsor to develop the language on what the Commission would do, although Representative Brass provided the list of task force members.  Ms. Hambrick noted that the task force did not include any representatives from descendent communities or funeral directors.

Ms. Walden asked if there were any grants or other funds that groups could apply for to help preserve and restore cemeteries.  Dr. McGimsey noted that the Historic Cemetery Act originally provided for a fund into which donations could be made for these purposes, but no funds were ever received and the fund was later deleted by the Legislature.  He noted that he gets several calls a year from people looking to clean and restore a cemetery but there are no funds available to support these activities.  

Ms. Hambrick asked about the artifacts recovered from the Ashland-Belle Helene Plantation; the new management is interested in developing an exhibit about the slave quarters.  Dr. McGimsey indicated that he would have to check the records, but he believes the Division curates that collection.  Ms. Hambrick has been asked to develop an exhibit for them and would like to examine the collection.  
Update on Off-shore Shipwrecks

Dr. Irion noted that the Bureau of Ocean Energy Management (BOEM) responsibilities extend across federal water outside of state jurisdiction up to 200 miles offshore.  Through their permitting process for oil and gas exploration, a number of shipwrecks have been found off of Louisiana’s coast.  They have recently nominated a series of shipwrecks to the National Register of Historic Places.  These include nine shipwrecks dating to the World War II era.
Dr. Jones provided an overview of the nine WWII era shipwrecks.  This include side-scan sonar and photographic images of each vessel, along with a summary of the vessel’s history and how/when/where it was sunk.  Between May 1942 and December 1943, 56 vessels were sunk across the larger Gulf of Mexico by German U-boats.  Two U-boats were also lost in this region.  Some 17 of these ships have been relocated as sea-floor wrecks and 12 of them investigated to some degree.  In 2013, NOAA’s Maritime Heritage Program developed a multi-property nomination for the East Coast / Gulf of Mexico region; it includes 163 commercial ships, 7 military vessels, and 13 U-boats.

The nine wrecks discussed included eight commercial ships and one German U-boat.

The public can see the results of investigations at several of these Gulf of Mexico shipwrecks at https://sketchfab.com/BOEMArcheaology .
Ms. Hambrick noted the recent interest in the Clotilde, and asked whether any of the wrecks discovered in the Gulf could be slave ships.  Dr. Irion replied that it is very likely as the primary target of many privateers was slave ships.  Slavery was still legal in Cuba and the Spanish were still importing slaves.  Privateers were capturing slave ships, taking the slaves to Galveston, and selling them across the border into Louisiana.  Jim Bowie and John Lafitte were major players in this illicit importation of slaves.
Ms. Hambrick also mentioned the port of Veracruz, where ships carrying free men of color from the Calcasieu river area, were headed.  She knew a researcher working on this topic, researching this area and the history of a free people of color colony near Veracruz.  

Dr. Irion noted that a team from SEARCH was currently working in the Mobile Bay area in an effort to find the actual Clotilde.  

Dr. Irion explained how deep sea-floor wrecks were discovered using a remotely operated submersible during surveys for marine pipelines, oil wells, and lease blocks.  

Other Business
Mr. Berthelot asked if there were any vacancies on the Commission.  Dr. McGimsey replied that there were currently two vacancies, and that he was soliciting suggestions for individuals to serve.  Dr. Rees asked if there were any specific groups or communities who should be represented on the Commission; Dr. McGimsey replied that there were not.  He did note that there were few members from the northern half of the State, but everyone recognized the challenges in living so far from Baton Rouge, and making the trip four times a year.  Someone mentioned Tad Britt from the National Center on Preservation Technology and Transfer as a possible Commission member.  It was also suggested Jeff Girard, retired Regional Archaeologist, would be a good fit for the Commission.  Ms. Hambrick made the point that all of the current Commissioners were ‘old’, and that it would be a good idea to bring some younger individuals onto the Commission.
Dr. Riser mentioned the recent memorial service for Joe Saunders.  Dr. Saunders was one of the first two Regional Archaeologists hired, and served as the Northeast Region Archaeologist for 20 years.  He passed away in 2017.  The memorial service was held at Frenchman’s Bend mounds, one of the Middle Archaic mound sites that had been a focus of Dr. Saunders work.  

Dr. Rees provided an overview of the Thibodaux massacre project.  John De Santis has written a book about this event, when a strike by sugar cane workers was violently put down in 1887.  As part of his research, he was told of the location of a mass burial where some of the murdered workers were dumped.  Dr. Rees was brought in an effort to determine the specific location and hopefully confirm that human remains were present at that location.  Today the proposed site is on the property of an American Legion Post.  Community members have raised some funds to support limited research into the site.  Dr. Rees reached out to Louisiana State University and Tulane University for assistance.  A Tulane graduate student with experience in mass burial sites agreed to participate, as did a professor with remote sensing experience at Tulane.  Community outreach is a very important part of this project and several public meetings have been held to keep people informed.  Earlier this summer, a ground-penetrating radar survey was conducted at the site.  Property research has indicated that the area of the site had earlier been used as a city dump, with a number of mules also disposed of here.  A coring device was also used during this initial survey.  The GPPPR survey did identify several areas of large disturbances.  The coring revealed 1.0-1.5 m of mixed debris and trash.  A report on this investigation is being prepared.  Future investigations may require trenching to expose a large enough area to assess the stratigraphy and the potential for human remains.
Motion:  Mr. Ed Britton moved that the Commission meeting be adjourned.  It was seconded by Ms. Kim Walden.  The Motion passed unanimously.
The meeting adjourned at 3:35 PM. 
